

辽宁省朝阳市建平县 2023-2024 学年高一上学期

期末英语试题

第一部分 听力（略）

第二部分 阅读（共两节，满分 50 分）

第一节（共 15 小题；每小题 2.5 分，满分 37.5 分）

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出最佳选项。

A

A 4-Day Private Tour in Turkey

A Turkey tour is full of many dream-come-true moments. Here we offer you a 4-day private tour in Turkey.

Day 1 Arrival in Istanbul

Once you land at Istanbul Airport, our local guide will pick you up and send you to the hotel downtown. We will then leave the rest of the day for your own plan.

Accommodation: Fer Hotel☆☆☆☆

Day 2 Istanbul Old City

The first stop will be the ancient Hippodrome, which is now a public square, and where several monuments (纪念碑) still stand, including the most eye-catching obelisk. Then we will head to the nearby Blue Mosque, one of Istanbul's landmarks. Finally, after today's sightseeing, we will send you to a new hotel.

Accommodation: Hilton Hotel☆☆☆☆

Day 3 Bosphorus Cruise

In the morning, the guide will lead you to the Spice Bazaar, where you can buy Turkey's most traditional spices and food. The locals often come here to buy daily goods, so it's a great place to have an in-depth understanding of their daily lives, too. Then, we will board a ship to enjoy the Bosphorus Strait, which will last for about 2 hours.

Accommodation: Hampton Inn Hotel ☆☆☆☆

Day 4 Cappadocia

Cappadocia is famous for lunar-like landscapes and cave buildings. Among various sites in the region, Goreme Open Air Museum is the best site to visit. Next, we will come to Avanos, a small

town specializing in making pottery (陶器) with red clay from Red River. Finally, we will drive to Kaymakli Underground City, consisting of 8 layers connected by tunnels.

Accommodation: Kayakapi Premium Hotel ☆☆☆☆☆

At 7: 00 next morning, we will say goodbye after the driver sends you to the airport.

1. Which hotel scores the highest?

A. Fer Hotel.

B. Hilton Hotel.

C. Hampton Inn Hotel.

D. Kayakapi Premium Hotel.

2. Where can you learn further about the local people's daily life?

A. At the Hippodrome.

B. At the Spice Bazaar.

C. At the Blue Mosque.

D. At Goreme Open Air Museum.

3. What does Avanos feature?

A. Cave buildings.

B. High-rise monuments.

C. Pottery made with red clay.

D. Buildings connected by tunnels.

【答案】1. D 2. B 3. C

【语篇解读】本文是一篇应用文。主要介绍的是一个土耳其的四日个人旅行的相关信息。

【1 题详 析】细节理解题。根据四天安排中的 Accommodation 部分中对所住宾馆的星级评比可知, Kayakapi Premium Hotel 是五星级的, 而其它几天所居住的宾馆的等级为四星级, 所以 Kayakapi Premium Hotel 是得分最高的。故选 D 项。

【2 题详 析】细节理解题。根据 Day 3 Bosphorus Cruise 部分中的 In the morning, the guide will lead you to the Spice Bazaar, where you can buy Turkey's most traditional spices and food. The locals often come here to buy daily goods, so it's a great place to have an in-depth understanding of their daily lives, too. (早上, 导游会带你去 the Spice Bazaar, 在那里你可以买到土耳其最传统的香料和食物。当地人经常来这里购买日用品, 所以这这也是一个深入了解他们日常生活的好地方。)可知, 导游在早上会带着游客去 the Spice Bazaar, 在那里还可以深入了解当地人的日常生活, 由此可知, 可以在 the Spice Bazaar 深入了解当地人们的生活。故选 B 项。

【3 题详 析】细节理解题。根据 Day 4 Cappadocia 部分中的 "Next, we will come to Avanos, a small town specializing in making pottery (陶器) with red clay from Red River. (接下来, 我们将来到阿瓦诺斯, 一个专门用红河的红粘土制作陶器的小镇。)" 可知, Avanos 是一个用红河的红粘土制作陶器的小镇, 所以 Avanos 是以红土做的陶瓷为特色。故选 C 项。

B

Yue-Sai Kan was born in China. In 1972, she moved to New York. When Kan was a child, she was told by her father that she should always aim to (力争) be the first because no one remembered the second. What her father said has been a driving inspiration over the years for her to become a bestselling author and a successful businesswoman.

Her new book *Be a Pioneer*, which is the tenth she has written and her first Chinese-language autobiography (自传), was produced after three years, inspired by her father's words.

When writing an autobiography, the biggest challenge is not how to present one's life, but to remember it. To help with reconstructing her story, Kan asked many friends and colleagues she made over the years to write down their memories of her from earlier times. So besides featuring Kan's own words, the new book is also filled with those of her friends's, which gives Kan a new understanding of herself — a woman who works hard, studies hard. and the most important thing is that she is a woman filled with a sense of responsibility.

"My helper Stephanie mentioned that I was worried because we were running out of money for the company. My housekeeper reminded me that before the start of one of my events she found that I had fainted (晕倒) in the bathroom. I was so tired that I was getting sick. They know more about me than myself," Kan says.

"Writing a book is a good business to be in, not so much to make money but to grow the brain. I believe what I do will benefit the world. All the things I have done in *Be a Pioneer* — my successes and my failures — can be a good example to young people in particular. That's the main reason why I wrote the book," adds Kan.

4. What can we know about Kan's book *Be a Pioneer*?

- A. It took her 10 years to finish.
- B. It is full of her father's words.
- C. It was completed with her friends' help.
- D. It tops the tenth on the bestseller list.

5. What is Kan's difficulty in writing her autobiography?

- | | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|
| A. Being short of money. | B. Having no supporters. |
| C. Having to write it in Chinese. | D. Remembering her past. |

6. What does the author intend to do in paragraph 4?

高级中学名校试卷

- A. To tell Kan is weak in health.
- B. To show Kan is a worried woman.
- C. To report the path of writing is difficult.
- D. To state how Kan's story was reconstructed.

7. What is Kan's book *Be a Pioneer* aimed at?

- A. Setting an example.
- B. Earning money.
- C. Making herself popular.
- D. Proving herself to her father.

【答案】4. C 5. D 6. D 7. A

【语篇解读】本文是一篇记叙文。文章概括了 Yue-Sai Kan 的成长经历以及她的新书《成为先锋》的写作背景和主题。

【4 题详 析】细节理解题。根据第三段中“To help with reconstructing her story, Kan asked many friends and colleagues she made over the years to write down their memories of her from earlier times. So besides featuring Kan's own words, the new book is also filled with those of her friends's, which gives Kan a new understanding of herself(为了帮助重建她的故事, Kan 请她多年来结识的许多朋友和同事写下他们对她早年的回忆。因此, 除了收录 Kan 自己的话外, 这本新书还收录了她朋友们的话, 这让 Kan 对自己有了新的认识)”可知, 她的新书《成为先锋》是在她朋友的帮助下完成的。故选 C 项。

【5 题详 析】细节理解题。根据第三段中“When writing an autobiography, the biggest challenge is not how to present one's life, but to remember it. To help with reconstructing her story, Kan asked many friends and colleagues she made over the years to write down their memories of her from earlier times.(在写自传时, 最大的挑战不是如何呈现一个人的生活, 而是如何回想起生活。为了帮助重建她的故事, Kan 请她多年来结识的许多朋友和同事写下他们对她早年的回忆)”可知, Kan 写自传时遇到的困难是回忆自己的过去。故选 D 项。

【6 题详 析】推理判断题。根据第四段中 Kan 的话“My helper Stephanie mentioned that I was worried because we were running out of money for the company. My housekeeper reminded me that before the start of one of my events she found that I had fainted (晕倒) in the bathroom. I was so tired that I was getting sick. They know more about me than myself,(我的助手斯蒂芬妮提到因为我们的公司快没钱了, 所以我很担心。我的管家让我想起, 在一个活动开始前, 她发现我晕倒在浴室里。我太累了, 都快生病了。他们比我更了解我自己)”可知, 第四段中讲述了朋友斯蒂芬妮和管家如何让 Kan 回忆起了过去的事情, 是为了说明了 Kan

重建自己故事的过程。故选 D 项。

【7 题详 析】细节理解题。根据最后一段中 Kan 的话 All the things I have done in *Be a Pioneer* — my successes and my failures — can be a good example to young people in particular. That's the main reason why I wrote the book (我在《成为先锋》中所做的一切——我的成功和失败——都可以成为年轻人的好榜样。这就是我写这本书的主要原因)可知, Kan 的书《成为先锋》是为了树立榜样。故选 A 项。

C

A lot of people find it difficult to do exercise regularly, even though they know it's good for their physical and mental (身心上的) health. Yet keeping on a workout routine doesn't necessarily go to the gym or run around your neighborhood. Gardening is a great example of a popular hobby that can be used as a workout.

Nashville resident Tom Adkinson, 72, is on board with the idea of gardening to stay fit. He has three gardens, which he uses primarily to grow tomatoes, sweet banana peppers and okra. Like traditional exercise, Adkinson does a lot of preparation before gardening, and then he spends hours watering and weeding (除草) all three gardens, involving bending and stretching, which he compares to performing garden yoga.

"It is wise of Adkinson to do so. Even though gardening may not appear difficult, using the body in new ways can make you hurt if you don't warm up beforehand," said Zeller, who teaches at the Rutgers Cooperative Extension of Cape May County in New Jersey.

Working in your garden just two hours a week could improve your mood. And the communal gardening, which is done by a number of people as a group in communities and schools, provides social benefits that can reduce stress and help fight against loneliness and even dementia according to studies.

"With all these benefits, gardening for fitness will be a trend (趋势) in the coming year," announced Mandal, CEO of the fitness coaching app Future, "Our users at Future have already been asking their coaches to add gardening and landscaping activities into their routines because it's easy to get and fit into their lifestyle."

8. What do the underlined words "on board with" mean in paragraph 2?

- | | |
|--------------------------|----------------------|
| A. In support of. | B. At the risk of. |
| C. Under the control of. | D. In opposition to. |

高级中学名校试卷

9. What did Zeller probably suggest doing before gardening?

- A. Having a good rest.
- B. Getting enough water ready.
- C. Doing warm-up exercise.
- D. Preparing tools for weeding.

10. What is paragraph 4 mainly about?

- A. Tips for gardening.
- B. The benefits of gardening.
- C. The process of garden management.
- D. The difference between personal and group gardening.

11. Which activity may be added to the app Future according to Mandal?

- A. Running.
- B. Yoga.
- C. Gardening.
- D. Walking.

【答案】8. A 9. C 10. B 11. C

【语篇解读】本文是一篇说明文。文章主要介绍了园艺是一个用来锻炼的好方式。

【8 题详 析】词句猜测题。根据第二段的内容，尤其最后一句“...which he compares to performing garden yoga.（他把这比作“做花园瑜伽”）”可知，Tom Adkinson 赞同通过园艺来保持健康的想法。由此可知，划线词意思为“支持、赞同”与“In support of”一致。故选 A。

【9 题详 析】推理判断题。根据第三段“泽勒在新泽西州开普梅县罗格斯大学合作推广中心任教，他说：“尽管园艺看起来并不难，但如果你事先不热身，以新的方式使用身体可能会让你受伤。””可推断，泽勒建议在做园艺之前要先热身。故选 C。

【10 题详 析】主旨大意题。根据第四段内容可知，每周在花园里花两个小时可以改善心情，减轻压力，帮助对抗孤独甚至痴呆症。故第四段主要介绍做园艺的好处。故选 B。

【11 题详 析】细节理解题。根据第五段““With all these benefits, gardening for fitness will be a trend(趋势)in the coming year,” announced Mandal, CEO of the fitness coaching app Future, “Our users at Future have already been asking their coaches to add gardening and landscaping activities into their routines because it’s easy to get and fit into their lifestyle.”（健身指导应用 Future 的首席执行官曼达尔宣布：“有了这些好处，园艺健身将在明年成为一种趋势。我们 Future 的用户已经要求他们的教练将园艺和景观美化活动添加到他们的日常生活中，因为这很容易融入他们的生活方式。”）”可知，园艺可能会添加到应用程序 Future 中。故选 C。

D

Finding a California condor in the wild would be the most unusual treat. perhaps even more unusual than finding a wolf in Yellowstone National Park. In fact, the wolf was what opened my eyes to the fact that humans could bring an animal back to the place where it had disappeared.

In 1987, there were only 27 California condors left, none of which were in the wild, only in captive breeding programs, it was those breeding programs that contributed to their population rise, enough that by 1991 some of them could be freed into the wild.

Still, the hope of seeing a California condor, which remains an endangered species, is very low, let alone getting a photo of one. California condor population dropped mostly due to human factors, such as poaching and living areas destruction-these are challenges California condors still face today.

Although this is just a bird's-eye view of the challenges California condors face and there are many others, it is part of why the opportunity to work with the US Fish and Wildlife Service team and their partners helping their recovery is so special to me as a photographer. I am not only able to photograph the birds in their wild living areas, but also understand and record how difficult the work is of those people on the front lines of the protection.

I am grateful for the work of the team, and my hope is that California condor population will continue to rise allowing future generations an opportunity I never had when I first got here-to look to the sky and see one flying around.

12. What helped the increase of the California condor population in 1987?

- | | |
|--------------------------------------|--|
| A. Rules for hunters. | B. Captive breeding programs. |
| C. The improved natural environment. | D. The enlargement of wild living areas. |

13. What does the author say about taking photos of a California condor in the wild?

- | | |
|---------------------|---------------------|
| A. It is difficult. | B. It is easy. |
| C. It is boring. | D. It is dangerous. |

14. What did the author do when working with the US Fish and Wildlife Service team?

- | | |
|------------------------------------|--|
| A. He guided ways for them. | B. He made records by photos. |
| C. He helped the birds to recover. | D. He rebuilt the birds' living areas. |

15. What is the best title for the text?

- | |
|----------------------------------|
| A. New Way, New Hope |
| B. Wolves and California Condors |

C. A Photo of a California Condor

D. The California Condor's Coming Back

【答案】12. B 13. A 14. B 15. D

【语篇解读】这是一篇说明文。文章主要介绍了圈养繁殖项目促进了加州秃鹰数量的增加，而作者通过与美国鱼类和野生动物管理局合作，从事拍摄秃鹰的工作。

【12 题详 析】细节理解题。根据第二段In 1987, there were only 27 California condors left, none of which were in the wild, only in captive breeding programs, It was those breeding programs that contributed to their population rise, enough that by 1991 some of them could be freed into the wild.(1987 年，只剩下 27 只加州秃鹰，没有一只是在野外的，只有圈养繁殖项目。正是这些繁殖项目促进了它们的数量增长，到 1991 年，其中一些秃鹰可以被释放到野外)”可知，圈养繁殖计划促成了 1987 年加州秃鹰数量的增加。故选 B。

【13 题详 析】细节理解题。根据第三段“Still, the hope of seeing a California condor, which remains an endangered species, is very low, let alone getting a photo of one.(尽管如此，看到加州秃鹰的希望非常渺茫，更不用说给它拍照了)”可知，作者认为在野外拍摄加州秃鹰很难。故选 A。

【14 题详 析】细节理解题。根据倒数第二段“I am not only able to photograph the birds in their wild living areas, but also understand and record how difficult the work is of those people on the front lines of the protection.(我不仅能够拍摄野生栖息地的鸟类，还能够了解和记录那些在保护第一线的人的工作有多困难)”可知，作者通过照片做记录与美国鱼类和野生动物管理局团队合作。故选 B。

【15 题详 析】主旨大意题。根据最后一段“I am grateful for the work of the team, and my hope is that California condor population will continue to rise allowing future generations an opportunity I never had when I first got here-to look to the sky and see one flying around.(我很感激这个团队的工作，我希望加州秃鹰的数量能继续增加，让后代有机会看到天空中飞来飞去，这是我刚到这里时从未有过的)”结合文章主要介绍了圈养繁殖项目促进了加州秃鹰数量的增加，而作者通过与美国鱼类和野生动物管理局合作，从事拍摄秃鹰的工作。可知，D 选项“加州秃鹰回来了”最符合文章标题。故选 D。

第二节（共 5 小题；每小题 2.5 分，满分 12.5 分）

阅读下面短文，从短文后的选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多余选项。

If you have a big test coming up or just want to do well in class, studying is one of the best things you can do to improve your grade. Even though revising things you already learned might seem boring, you'll feel a lot more comfortable with the material. _____16_____

Study in 1-hour blocks.

Keep your study time shorter so you don't get tired. Set aside (留出) an hour for each of your subjects so you have time to revise them. _____17_____ In this way, you don't get information mixed up between classes.

_____18_____

Step away for a few minutes every hour so you don't feel overworked. Since studying takes up a lot of energy and brainpower, schedule in 5-10 minutes every hour where you just relax. Avoid working through the breaks.

Schedule time to study every day.

Try to set aside a regular time to go over notes for class. _____19_____ So, you're able to focus a little better. If you can, try to plan the same time every day so you can get into a regular routine (惯例).

Work somewhere quiet.

_____20_____ Avoid studying in a room with other loud people or distractions since it'll be hard to focus and remember the material. Instead, go into your room and shut the door, or find a quiet spot at the school library where you can sit.

- A. Plan regular breaks.
- B. Revise your notes in your own words.
- C. Only focus on one subject at a time during each block.
- D. Find a time when you feel the most energetic to study.
- E. We'll start by looking at some tips on forming the best study habits!
- F. Find a place where you won't have trouble concentrating on the material.
- G. If you live with others, ask them to be quiet when you plan your study time.

【答案】16. E 17. C 18. A 19. D 20. F

【语篇解读】这是一篇应用文。文章主要介绍了四条有效养成最佳学习习惯的建议：以1小时为单元学习；计划定期休息；每天安排时间学习；找个安静的地方学习。

【16题详析】设空句为第一段末尾句，应是一个“承前启后”句。根据前文“If you have a big

test coming up or just want to do well in class, studying is one of the best things you can do to improve your grade.(如果你有一个重要的考试,或者只是想在课堂上取得好成绩,学习是你能够做的最好的事情之一,以提高你的成绩)可知,第一段主题是“学习”,因此设空句应提到“学习”;根据后文段落“Study in 1-hour blocks.(以1小时为单元学习)”,“Schedule time to study every day.(每天安排时间学习)”可知,后文段落讲到了学习方面的建议。选项E “We’ll start by looking at some tips on forming the best study habits!(我们将从一些养成最佳学习习惯的建议开始!)”既呼应第一段主题“学习”,也可用“some tips on forming the best study habits(一些养成最佳学习习惯的建议)”承启后文段落内容,符合语境。故选E项。

【17题详析】后文“In this way, you don’t get information mixed up between classes.(这样,就不会在课程之间混淆信息)”提出了“不会混淆课程信息”的效果,由此可推知,设空句应是一个如何不会混淆课程信息的学习方式。选项C “Only focus on one subject at a time during each block.(在每个时间段内,一次只关注一个科目)”提出了学习方式:一个时间段内只关注一门科目,这样就不会混淆内容,在逻辑上可与空后内容构成“因果”逻辑,符合语境。故选C项。

【18题详析】设空句为该段小标题,应是该段的主旨要义句。根据后文内容“Step away for a few minutes every hour so you don’t feel overworked. Since studying takes up a lot of energy and brainpower, schedule in 5-10 minutes every hour where you just relax.(每小时休息几分钟,这样你就不会觉得工作过度。因为学习需要大量的精力和脑力,所以每小时安排5-10分钟的放松时间)”可知,本段主要强调了学习期间要每小时安排一次休息时间。选项A “Plan regular breaks.(计划有规律的休息时间)”符合该段主旨。故选A项。

【19题详析】后文“So, you’re able to focus a little better.(这样你就能更好地集中注意力了)”提到了效果“更好地集中注意力”,且结合语境主题“Schedule time to study every day.(每天安排时间学习)”以及常识可推知,设空句应是讲述了一个集中注意力的时间。选项D “Find a time when you feel the most energetic to study.(找一个你觉得最有精力的时间学习)”提出了找出最有精力时间用来学习,符合语境。故选D项。

【20题详析】根据主题句“Work somewhere quiet.(找个安静的地方学习)”可知,该段强调的是要有一个安静的学习环境,设空句作为该段首句应对该建议进行进一步的强调和解释。选项F “Find a place where you won’t have trouble concentrating on the material.(找一个能让你集中注意力在学习材料上的地方)”解释了安静的地方能让人集中注意力学习,符合语境。故选F项。

第三部分 语言运用（共两节，满分 30 分）

第一节（共 15 小题；每小题 1 分，满分 15 分）

阅读下面短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

My dad is easy-going and has a gift for chatting. He _____21_____ a fast food restaurant called Queenie's Weenies, which is specialized in hot dogs. I work with my dad at the _____22_____ on weekends.

One Saturday, we went _____23_____. As we got into the checkout line, I _____24_____ something: our cashier (收银员) was very _____25_____! She _____26_____ no smiles, no greetings and no small talk. Her "anger aura (光环)" was obvious and kind of _____27_____ to me. When we _____28_____ to check out, I was thinking that we should just pay for our things and leave quickly. My dad had a different _____29_____. When it was our turn, he started _____30_____ her.

Dad said, "Hi, how are you today? This is my son. I have a restaurant, and we _____31_____ together. It's called Queenie's Weenies. Drop by my restaurant sometime and I will _____32_____ you to my hot dogs. I'm good at cooking them." By the time we _____33_____ checking out, the cashier was smiling. She said, "Thanks, umm... I hope you and your son have a very nice day."

Back in the car, Dad said to me, "The cashier was obviously _____34_____ today. It happens to everyone. Smile _____35_____ or give a few kind words, which is all it takes to make one a little more delighted."

- | | | | |
|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|----------------|
| 21. A. owns | B. describes | C. visits | D. recommends |
| 22. A. supermarket | B. hospital | C. restaurant | D. company |
| 23. A. hiking | B. camping | C. exploring | D. shopping |
| 24. A. imagined | B. believed | C. noticed | D. remembered |
| 25. A. beautiful | B. unhappy | C. professional | D. polite |
| 26. A. received | B. needed | C. avoided | D. offered |
| 27. A. suitable | B. frightening | C. special | D. friendly |
| 28. A. helped | B. refused | C. waited | D. forgot |
| 29. A. problem | B. idea | C. hope | D. experience |
| 30. A. talking to | B. looking after | C. going after | D. laughing at |
| 31. A. work | B. play | C. tour | D. exercise |
| 32. A. drive | B. tie | C. treat | D. lead |

高级中学名校试卷

33. A. quitted B. finished C. missed D. regretted
34. A. in peace B. in danger C. in a hurry D. in low spirits
35. A. warmly B. immediately C. secretly D. comfortably
【答案】21. A 22. C 23. D 24. C 25. B 26. D 27. B 28. C 29. B
30. A 31. A 32. C 33. B 34. D 35. A

【语篇解读】这是一篇记叙文，文章主要讲述作者和爸爸在购物结账时，爸爸几句温暖的话语使原本情绪低落的收银员变得开心的故事。

【21 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：他开了一家快餐店，名叫 Queenie's Weenies，专门卖热狗。A. owns 拥有；B. describes 描述；C. visits 拜访，参观；D. recommends 推荐。根据第三段中爸爸说的话“I have a restaurant”可知，爸爸有一家餐馆，故选 A。

【22 题详 析】考查名词词义辨析。句意：周末我和爸爸在餐馆工作。A. supermarket 超市；B. hospital 医院；C. restaurant 餐馆；D. company 公司。上文“a fast food restaurant”提到爸爸经营一家餐馆，故作者和爸爸应是在餐馆工作。故选 C。

【23 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：一个星期六，我们去购物。A. hiking 徒步旅行；B. camping 露营；C. exploring 探索；D. shopping 购物。下文“As we got into the checkout line”提到作者和爸爸排队结账，故此处指去购物，故选 D。

【24 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：当我们排队结账时，我注意到一件事：我们的收银员很不高兴！A. imagined 想象；B. believed 相信；C. noticed 注意到；D. remembered 想起，记得。根据语境及“our cashier (收银员) was very _____!”可知，作者在排队结账时注意到收银员情绪低落，故选 C。

【25 题详 析】考查形容词词义辨析。句意同上。A. beautiful 美丽的；B. unhappy 不高兴的；C. professional 专业的；D. polite 礼貌的。根据下文“Her ‘anger aura (光环)’ was obvious”可知，收银员看起来不高兴，故选 B。

【26 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：她没有微笑，没有问候，也没有寒暄。A. received 收到；B. needed 需要；C. avoided 避免；D. offered 提供。结合空后的“no smiles, no greetings and no small talk”可知，此处指收银员不向顾客提供微笑、也不和他们打招呼寒暄，故选 D。

【27 题详 析】考查形容词词义辨析。句意：她的愤怒光环”很明显，让我有点害怕。A. suitable 合适的；B. frightening 可怕的；C. special 特殊的；D. friendly 友好的。根据“anger aura (光环)”以及下文“I was thinking that we should just pay for our things and leave quickly(我在想我们应该把钱付了然后赶紧离开)”可知，收银员的愤怒光环有点吓到作者了，故选 B。

高级中学名校试卷

【28 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：当我们等着结账的时候，我在想我们应该付钱然后迅速离开。A. helped 帮助；B. refused 拒绝；C. waited 等待；D. forgot 忘记。下文“*When it was our turn*”提到轮到作者和爸爸结账，故此处是等待结账，故选 C。

【29 题详 析】考查名词词义辨析。句意：我的爸爸有不同的想法。A. problem 问题 B. idea 主意，想法 C. hope 希望 D. experience 经历。根据上文“*I was thinking that we should just pay for our things and leave quickly.*”可知，作者想着结完账快速离开，结合下文爸爸和收银员交谈可知，爸爸和作者想法不同，故选 B。

【30 题详 析】考查动词短语辨析。句意：轮到我们的时候，他开始和她说话。A. talking to 和……交谈；B. looking after 照顾；C. going after 追求；D. laughing at 嘲笑。根据下文“*Dad said, ‘Hi, how are you today?...*”可知，爸爸和收银员交谈，故选 A。

【31 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：我有一家餐厅，我们一起工作。A. work 工作；B. play 玩；C. tour 旅游；D. exercise 锻炼。根据上文“*I work with my dad at the _____ on weekends.*”可知，作者和爸爸在餐馆工作，故选 A。

【32 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：什么时候到我的餐馆来，我请你吃我的热狗。A. drive 驾驶；B. tie 系，打结；C. treat 招待，款待；D. lead 领导，引领。根据“*Drop by my restaurant sometime*”可知，爸爸邀请收银员来餐馆应是要请她吃热狗，*treat sb to sth*“请某人吃某物，以某物款待某人”，故选 C。

【33 题详 析】考查动词词义辨析。句意：当我们结完账的时候，收银员面带微笑。A. quitted 放弃；B. finished 结束；C. missed 错过；D. regretted 后悔。上一段中“*When it was our turn*”提到轮到作者和爸爸结账了，结合下文“*Back in the car*”两人回到车里可知，此处指结完账，故选 B。

【34 题详 析】考查介词短语辨析。句意：回到车里，爸爸对我说：“收银员今天显然情绪低落。”A. in peace 安静；B. in danger 处于危险中；C. in a hurry 匆忙；D. in low spirits 情绪低落。根据上文“*She _____ no smiles, no greetings and no small talk. Her ‘anger aura (光环)’ was obvious*”可知，收银员情绪低落，故选 D。

【35 题详 析】考查副词词义辨析。句意：热情地微笑或说几句友好的话，这些都能让人更开心。A. warmly 热情地，温暖地；B. immediately 立即；C. secretly 秘密地；D. comfortably 舒服地。根据“*which is all it takes to make one a little more delighted*”可知，想要让别人开心，应是热情地微笑或者说几句友好的话，故选 A。

第二节（共 10 小题；每小题 1.5 分，满分 15 分）

高级中学名校试卷

阅读下面短文，在空白处填入 1 个适当的单词或括号内单词的正确形式。

Cui Zhenshuo and Yang Bo discovered that because of the far location of most paper workshops and lifestyles of the paper-making craftsmen, their products are unable to reach the market ____36____ (easy). Therefore, Cui and Yang came up ____37____ the idea of establishing their own studio that could serve as a bridge to connect far workshops with buyers to advance ____38____ (tradition) Chinese handmade paper.

Chu is a kind of tree. ____39____ (it) bark (树皮) is a common material that was used in papermaking in ancient times. Han Yu, a famous ____40____ (write) during the Tang Dynasty (618-907) called paper Mr. Chu in his work *Biography of Mao Ying*. Since then, it ____41____ (use) as a nickname (昵称) for paper by Chinese scholars. In 2019, Cui and Yang named their own studio “I am Mr. Chu.”, and they focused on ____42____ (run) it.

Du Weisheng, an expert in the restoration (修复) of ancient books at the National Library of China, told them that, in ____43____ 1990s, many Chinese paper relics needed to be repaired with handmade paper that allowed people to find information on various paper styles.

The two began to create the series of handmade paper products from 2021. Each volume is made up of thirty types of handmade paper, each of ____44____ is sourced from its place of origin. At present, two volumes of the series have been produced, and they plan ____45____ (make) ten volumes.

【答案】36. easily 37. with 38. traditional 39. Its 40. writer 41. has been used

42. running 43. the 44. which 45. to make

【语篇解读】这是一篇说明文。文章介绍了 Cui Zhenshuo 和 Yang Bo 建立造纸工作室，推进中国传统手工纸的发展。

【36 题详析】考查副词。句意：Cui Zhenshuo 和 Yang Bo 发现，由于大多数造纸作坊的地理位置较远，加上造纸工匠的生活方式，他们的产品很难进入市场。此处修饰动词 reach，应用副词 easily“容易地”，作状语。故填 easily。

【37 题详析】考查介词。句意：因此，Cui 和 Yang 提出了建立自己的工作室的想法，可以作为一个桥梁，将遥远的作坊与买家联系起来，以推进中国传统手工纸的发展。固定短语 come up with“提出，想出”，故填 with。

【38 题详析】考查形容词。句意同上。此处修饰名词短语 Chinese handmade paper

高级中学名校试卷

，应用形容词 traditional“传统的”，作定语，故填 traditional。

【39 题详 析】考查代词。句意：它的树皮是一种常见的材料，用于造纸在古代。此处修饰名词 bark，形容词性物主代词 its，首字母应大写，故填 Its。

【40 题详 析】考查名词。句意：唐代(618-907)著名作家韩愈在《毛颖传》中称纸为“楮先生”。结合空前的“a”可知，此处应填名词，韩愈指人，故此处用表示人的名词 writer“作家”，writer 为可数名词，此处应用单数形式，故填 writer。

【41 题详 析】考查时态、语态和主谓一致。句意：从那时起，它就被中国学者用作纸的别名。主语 it 指代上文的“Mr. Chu”，和动词 use 之间是被动关系，结合时间状语“Since then”可知，此处应用现在完成时的被动语态，主语表示单数意义，故填 has been used。

【42 题详 析】考查非谓语动词。句意：2019 年，Cui 和 Yang 将自己的工作室命名为“I am Mr. Chu.”，他们专注于运营。此处作介词 on 的宾语，应用动名词形式，故填 running。

【43 题详 析】考查冠词。句意：中国国家图书馆古籍修复专家杜伟生告诉他们，在 20 世纪 90 年代，许多中国纸质文物需要手工纸进行修复，这样人们就可以找到各种纸张风格的信息。此处表示“在 20 世纪 90 年代”，应用 in the 1990s，故填 the。

【44 题详 析】考查定语从句。句意：每一卷都由三十种手工纸组成，每一种都来自其原产地。分析句子可知，此处是非限制性定语从句，先行词是 thirty types of handmade paper，指物，关系词在从句中作介词 of 的宾语，应用关系代词 which，故填 which。

【45 题详 析】考查非谓语动词。句意：目前，该系列已经制作了两卷，他们计划制作十卷。固定短语 plan to do sth“计划做某事”，应用动词不定式，作宾语，故填 to make。

第四部分 写作（共两节，满分 40 分）

第一节（满分 15 分）

46. 假定你是校英文报记者李华。上周六你参加了你市新建的体育公园的开园仪式。请你为校英文报写一篇新闻报道，内容包括：

1. 活动时间、地点；
2. 公园简介；
3. 活动反响。

注意：1. 写作词数应为 80 个左右；

2. 请按如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

City Sports Park Opens

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分，为可阅读页数的一半内容。如要下载或阅读全文，请访问：

<https://d.book118.com/328105104104007032>